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Thank you very much for that introduction Martin.

I couldn’t agree more about the importance of the UK City of Culture and the
huge impact it can have on the cities that hold the title.

As some of you will know, during its year as UK City of Culture, the city of
Hull added 300 million pounds to the local economy and created 800 new jobs.

But perhaps more remarkably, and perhaps more importantly, over 95 per cent
of its population attended a cultural event in the course of that year as
City of Culture.

And in two years time, it’s Coventry’s turn. What Hull’s experience showed
and what I am convinced Coventry’s experience will show, is that culture
really matters.

It matters to the wellbeing of us as individuals, it matters to the health of
our communities and it matters to the strength of our nation.

So first, let me say something about us as individuals.

Recent analysis of the Understanding Society survey painted a compelling
picture of the impact that the arts can have on our development and
wellbeing.

It showed how engagement with the arts is linked with higher happiness and
self-esteem in young people, helping them to foster feelings of personal
pride and achievement.

Adults who make more frequent visits to libraries, arts events or cultural
sites tend to have better health and well-being than those who visit
infrequently.

So culture plays a big part in making us healthier and happier people. But it
also provides some of the answers to complex questions around the future of
employment and productivity.

Creativity is increasingly recognised as a vital skill by employers and
educators alike. In many ways, it is the most future proof skill we can have.

Automation is set to further transform the way we live and work. And this
means the attributes that can’t be replicated by machines, like creativity,
empathy and ingenuity, will be at a premium.

Nobody has yet developed an algorithm that can create an Oscar winning film,
or create a TV show that drives profound social change, like BBC’s Planet
Earth.
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And the UK’s cultural and creative industries are a vital and growing part of
our economy.

They made a record contribution in 2017, more than a 100 billion pounds for
the first time.

And they will be providing good jobs for a long time to come.

The challenge is how to help our young people to see the range of careers
that culture has to offer.

And wherever they come from and whatever they look like, to help them see
themselves pursuing those careers.

But we don’t have to make a living through culture for culture to change the
way we live.

How we engage with culture of all kinds can change the way we see the world
and the way we see ourselves, and that is particularly true when we are
young.

When I was 13, the same age as my daughter is now, I was persuaded to act in
the school play. Now I don’t remember the reviews, most of them anyway, but I
still feel the benefit to my self-confidence.

So much so that I can still make the connection between standing on that
stage then and standing on this stage now, not to mention the stages, real
and metaphorical, I have stood on in between, performing in the courtroom and
in the Commons.

And it’s not just me of course.

Look at the alumni of our world renowned National Youth Theatre.

They are not only celebrated actors like Helen Mirren, Daniel Day-Lewis and
Idris Elba, but also writers, musicians and journalists who have been able to
transfer the skills they learned to thrive in their chosen career.

Skills of self-confidence, teamwork and dedication are eminently
transferable, and they are learned through the opportunities arts and culture
can offer.

And I want more young people to be able to take advantage of these
opportunities.

And so in September I was delighted to announce a 5 million pound pilot to
create youth performance partnerships across England.

This scheme will bring arts organisations and schools together to teach
practical performance skills, both on and off stage, to those who wouldn’t
have the chance otherwise.

It will also link primary and secondary schools with playwrights to give



children the opportunity to perform new works by up and coming writers, from
diverse backgrounds and from across the UK.

I’m pleased to have seen some really strong bids and I’m looking forward to
making the final announcement of the successful bidders in the Spring.

I know my colleagues at the Department for Education share our ambition in
these areas. And I will be working with them to bring the benefits of drama,
dance, art, music and more to a greater number of young people.

But culture of course can make all of us healthier, happier and safer.

My department is working closely with the Department of Health and Social
Care, and NHS England, to support greater use of social prescribing, in
particular to address loneliness and help people with their mental health.

Evaluation of existing projects in England has shown that prescribed arts and
reading programmes can reduce anxiety, depression and lead to an increase in
feelings of social inclusion – strengthening communities and giving people a
sense of belonging.

And I very much welcome the Secretary of State for Health’s recent speech on
the value of arts and health.

And I look forward to social prescribing becoming a mainstream part of NHS
delivery, with 60 per cent of Clinical Commissioning Groups currently
supporting the delivery of social prescribing projects.

So culture can offer us opportunities, teach us about ourselves and even help
to keep us healthy.

But it can also help to offer us second chances. I had the privilege of
serving as Minister for Prisons and Rehabilitation for two years.

In that time I came across offenders who painted, sculpted and even sang
opera as part of their rehabilitation. And in many cases it worked.

It worked because those things provided an outlet, they offered a sometimes
new experience of excelling at something, and for some, indicated a lawful
way to make a living.

We can all benefit from access to the arts and we should all be able to.

And so I welcome the Arts Council England’s clear indication that they want
to use the next 10 year strategy to further increase participation.

The Creative People and Places programme has already been hugely important –
reaching 2 million people who would not ordinarily participate in art and
culture.

It gives local communities the chance to make decisions to shape the culture
they want in their local area.



And I wholeheartedly support today’s announcement from the Arts Council that
they will be investing an additional 27 million pounds in this programme.

Funding which will be targeted at places with the ‘least engaged’ population
in arts and culture, and that will build on the success of other projects
that have previously received funding.

I want every cultural organisation receiving public funding to have the
objective of boosting participation.

Because culture is good for us all.

And it’s good for communities too, because our culture brings us together –
through objects and experiences from which we can all take pleasure and
pride.

And I am sure none of us can remember a time when Britain has needed that
power to unite more.

So this week, of all weeks, I make the case for culture’s capacity to heal
our wounds.

Whatever our views on the European Union, we are proud of…

Our film industry, which in the past five years has picked up 61 BAFTAs and
25 Oscars.

We are proud of the impact of our hit shows like Sherlock, which are being
enjoyed in over 230 territories across the world.

And we are proud of our recording artists, who accounted for 8 of the top 10
artist albums in 2017.

We share our culture. It belongs to us all.

It can bring us together and we need it to do so now.

We are the same country that united to host the Olympics and Paralympics with
such warmth, pride and passion only a few years ago.

A Games that not only showcased the world’s athletic talent but transformed
attitudes to disability.

Its famous opening ceremony was a celebration not just of a great country but
of a united one – proud of things we achieved together. We need to remind
ourselves of that.

So this is a good time to make this case, and this is a good place to make it
in.

The City of Coventry stands as an international symbol of reconciliation, of
bridging divides.

It has achieved that not least through arts and culture.



From Philip Larkin to the Specials, this is a city that has helped to shape
our nation’s cultural history.

And I am sure that record will be amplified in its year as City of Culture.

And of course it isn’t just in cities of culture where culture must thrive.

The year after Coventry’s year of culture we will hold a Festival that will
celebrate the creativity that exists across the whole country.

More immediately, we announced in the Autumn Budget, we will be providing 55
million pounds as part of the Future High Streets fund, dedicated to support
the regeneration of high street heritage assets.

Those much loved historic buildings that provide a sense of place, community
identity and connectedness.

Another example is the Cultural Development Fund, which we launched as part
of the Creative Industries Sector Deal.

This is an important part of the Government’s modern Industrial Strategy,
which has seen over 150 million pounds jointly invested by Government and
industry through the Creative Industries Sector Deal.

Designed to help cultural and creative businesses across Britain thrive and
consolidate the country’s position as a global creative and cultural
powerhouse, and further support the view that culture is an integral part of
our society and economy.

And so this 20 million pound fund aims to strengthen our advantage as a
creative nation by investing in culture, heritage and creativity to unlock
economic growth and offer opportunities for regeneration.

In the bids we’ve had we’ve seen cultural and creative leaders joining forces
with local authorities and higher education to form partnerships and create
distinctive bids.

The quality of the bids was exceptionally high, and we should celebrate the
fact that so many towns and cities are developing ambitions for investment in
culture to drive growth.

And today I am delighted to announce the places that were successful in
receiving funding.

The winning places are: Grimsby, Plymouth, the Thames Estuary in Kent and
Essex, Wakefield and Worcester.

Together, these successful projects are set to create over 1,300 new jobs,
train and upskill over 2,000 people and leave a lasting legacy in their local
communities.

Take the Wakefield bid. Bringing together major and respected cultural
organisations including Yorkshire Sculpture Park and The Hepworth, this



project will help promote Wakefield to the world.

And this is just one of several transformative projects that will be created
thanks to this funding.

Grimsby will focus on using public art to revive its historic town centre,
alongside creating a new film, TV and music production facility.

Plymouth will be using cutting-edge digital and immersive technologies to
help bring to life the celebrations to mark the 400 year anniversary of the
Mayflower’s voyage.

The Thames Estuary bid will develop a world leading creative production
corridor.

And Worcester will regenerate the city’s iconic railway arches, providing
affordable workspaces and business support connecting local businesses with
local creative talent.

I’d like to thank the Arts Council for administering this fund, and to all
the expert panellists who helped us review the bids.

I hope the CDF will suggest to Local Enterprise Partnerships and to local
authorities how they might focus their attention on cultural and creative
investment as part of developing their local industrial strategies.

We also know that our libraries, leisure centres, historic buildings, museums
and galleries help contribute to some of the healthiest and most vibrant
communities up and down our country.

Through initiatives like the CDF and the recently launched Northern Cultural
Regeneration Social Investment Fund, we can give the financial boost needed
to help local communities grow and prosper.

Earlier this week we announced that 4 million pounds from our partnership
with the Wolfson Foundation will go towards improving 35 museums and
galleries across England, with over 80 per cent of this funding going outside
London.

All these investments and improvements matter because strong communities make
for a strong country.

And we are a nation that is renowned for its cultural heft. We are a soft
power superpower.

The UK recently reclaimed top position in the Global Soft Power Index, driven
by our artists, our writers and our cultural institutions. Now we are back on
top, we need to stay on top.

And thanks to the great work of our creators, our culture is in demand all
across the world.

UK creative and cultural sectors export 27 billion pounds worth of services



to the rest of the world.

The exciting growth of digital culture means that our traditional creative
institutions have been able to reach new global audiences, for example
through live streams of theatre productions.

But they bring huge benefits to our tourism and heritage sectors as well,
when people decide that they want to come here and see it for themselves.

One in five visitors to London go to the British Museum.

One Ed Sheeran track is thought to be responsible for 100,000 extra visitors
to Framlingham Castle.

And Downton Abbey has helped Highclere Castle, Sherlock Baker Street, and
Emily Bronte the moors of West Yorkshire. Our culture and our heritage
reinforce each other.

And these cultural exports allow us to break down barriers and reach those
that we may not be able to reach with traditional diplomacy.

Our culture and civilisation are our calling card to the world, saying loud
and clear that we are committed to equality, tolerance and freedom.

And so I am proud that we are working hard to ensure the protection of
cultural assets across the world.

For instance the DCMS funded the 30 million pound Cultural Protection Fund to
help preserve and protect heritage in 12 countries in the Middle East and
Africa.

And we have been joining the international effort to make sure that
buildings, monuments and works of art threatened by Daesh can be given a new
lease of life and can be seen and enjoyed by the whole world.

We will maintain these values of openness and cooperation.

And our close cultural links with our friends and partners in the EU, as
shown by the agreement for the Bayeux Tapestry to come to England for the
first time in 1000 years.

And we can develop new and enduring partnerships.

Only last week we announced that some of the masterpieces in the National
Gallery, including van Gogh’s famous sunflowers, will go to Japan for the
first time as part of Japan’s Olympic year.

As we equip our country for the future, a strong arts, heritage and cultural
strategy isn’t just an afterthought, but rather central to our plans.

In a modern and interconnected world, the places that will be successful are
those which can attract and retain highly skilled and talented people.

And places will not attract those people without a strong cultural and



heritage offer.

That means our culture isn’t just a cause of our soft power and a great
export product, although it is both of those things, but also a factor in
inward investment decisions, at a local and national level.

Culture is one of the greatest pull factors. Build it, or stage it, and they
will come.

China’s First Emperor and the Terracotta Warriors at the World Museum in
Liverpool drew 600,000 visitors, and in turn brought in a staggering 78
million pounds to the local economy in just eight months.

We all see so many examples of culture proving its worth. But we need to make
sure that we keep shouting about it.

Some of you may know there is a Spending Review coming up and so it is more
important than ever that we all give the most robust possible evidence about
the impact of what we do.

And I don’t just mean evidence of economic impact. But demonstrating that the
superb experiences that you provide are benefiting all parts of the United
Kingdom.

In terms of geographical spread, but also race, gender and social
backgrounds.

Proving the social and cultural impact of our work will be an important part
of our argument and I know it is an argument that we can make with real
force.

The UK is already leading the world in our work to understand and properly
measure the impact that culture can have.

I have asked my department to build on this, and DCMS will bring together
academia and policy makers at a forthcoming summit on the measurement of
cultural value.

So that we will be better placed to make fully rounded arguments about
culture’s true value to society.

Because culture shows humanity at its best and the United Kingdom’s culture
shows our country at its best.

Our capacity to create new experiences that transcend boundaries and make
life more fulfilling for all of us.

Our capacity to make and do things that make us all laugh, cry, sing, dream
or ponder together.

And what better moment than now to remind ourselves of what our culture can
do.



Thank you very much.


